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Dear Chief Executive / Chief Financial Officer / Local Authority Leaders / Local Audit Firm Partners, 

This letter comprises an update on work since the Spring that DLUHC officials, along with Financial 

Reporting Council (FRC) colleagues, have undertaken to address the significant backlog of local audits in 

England and develop a sustainable solution to the timeliness challenges which the sector has faced in 

recent years.  At the time of writing, only 27% of local audits have been completed for the financial year 

2021-22.  The combined total of outstanding local audits dating back to 2015-16 is now totalling nearly 

520.  

The attached paper derives from the recent work and outlines a proposed approach to resolving these 

issues, which has been agreed in principle with key partners across the local audit system. As Leaders of 

Local Authorities, Chief Executive Officers and Chief Financial Officers, you and your finance teams, 

alongside your auditors and Key Audit Partners, are critical to delivering high-quality financial reporting 

and audit in the public interest.  As the paper suggests, decisive and concerted action is required to deal 

with the challenges in the local audit system. I would very much welcome your support in these 

endeavours and DLUHC officials will continue to engage with you as these proposals are further 

developed. 

In summary, we are proposing that the National Audit Office (NAO) and DLUHC set a series of statutory 

deadlines for accounts preparers and auditors to clear the backlog of delayed audits for financial years 

2015/16 to present.  Auditors would then be required to provide as much assurance as possible for these 

outstanding years, reporting as normal any significant concerns they have on an organisation’s financial 

controls and financial reporting, as well as financial resilience, governance and risk.  Where necessary, it 

is intended that auditors would need to limit their opinion, making clear to the user of the accounts 

where full evidence hasn’t been confirmed, and which the auditor is therefore unable to provide 

assurance over.  Auditors’ statutory duty to report on value for money (VfM) arrangements and their 

statutory audit powers (such as the power to make statutory recommendations or produce Public 

Interest Reports where necessary) will remain a high priority. 

It will be the case that these deadlines may result in qualifications and disclaimers of opinion in the short 
term for a number of local bodies.  We believe that these steps are necessary to reset the system and to 
restore the assurance which is provided by timely annual audits.  Whilst further detailed work is needed 
across the Summer, there is broad consensus across the system that without any action being taken, 



delays will continue for a number of years, and in that scenario, when the delayed audits are reported 
they will offer little if any assurance about the current position. In the meantime, there is a heightened 
risk of auditors not identifying and reporting on important, more current issues. We must ensure the 
capacity of the sector is focused on the most recent position as soon as possible. 

It is critical that a repeat of the backlog is avoided in the future.  Work across the local audit system must 
therefore be sustainable and ensure proportionate financial reporting requirements, auditing 
requirements and regulatory requirements are in place.   

The Comptroller & Auditor General (C&AG) is therefore considering changes to the Code of Audit 
Practice on certain balances in the accounts to prevent continued local audit delays while a broader 
solution is sought.  Potential changes would be time limited and would need to be supported by wider 
changes to standards and regulation.  The C&AG will of course keep the Code of Audit Practice under 
review and will consider the effectiveness and operation of any changes made to the Code. This would 
inform a wider review of the measures to clear the backlog outlined above. 

To support this broader work, it is important that the accounting framework set through the Chartered 

Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy’s (CIPFA) Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting 

carefully balances the need for adherence to financial standards against the needs of the users of local 

authority financial information, including ensuring the accounts are still useful and valuable to the 

taxpayer.  CIPFA is therefore exploring changes to the Code for the medium and long term, in order to 

enable a more proportionate approach to the accounting requirements for local authority non-

investment assets and pension valuations for a local authority context.  

CIPFA has already made a temporary adjustment to the Accounting Code on the reporting requirements 

for valuation of local authority infrastructure assets, to support amendments to regulation made by 

DLUHC in December 2022.  However, clearly a long-term solution needs to be developed. This will take 

longer than the current temporary measures (both legislative and Code based) allow.  As such, DLUHC 

will seek to extend the changes made to legislation last year and CIPFA will consider whether the current 

amendments to the Code can be extended in tandem. 

In terms of ongoing regulatory requirements, the FRC has committed to set out annually its planned 
regulatory programme, areas of focus and how its inspection activity serves the public interest. As part 
of this work, the FRC intends to clearly set out how its inspection activity will review auditors’ work on 
operational assets and pensions valuation, the rationale for doing so and examples of good practice.   
The FRC’s inspection activity will continue to review compliance with auditing and ethical standards, any 
revised Code of Audit Practice and associated guidance. The FRC is also working with auditors, 
practitioners and regulatory bodies to consider whether changes to the level of audit materiality may be 
beneficial. This work is expected to conclude before the end of the year. 

The Levelling Up, Housing and Community Committee is conducting an inquiry into Local Financial 

Reporting and Audit. I gave evidence to the Committee on 17 July and I have shared a copy of the 

enclosed cross-system statement with the Committee Chair. 

The proposals will be subject to further work and engagement across the system over the Summer, 

including with Section 151 Officers, Chief Executive Officers, elected representatives, the Local 

Government Association and audit firms.  We look forward to discussing this further with you in the 

coming weeks and will ensure that there are arrangements in place to engage all parts of the local audit 

sector, including the range of local bodies.  Subject to the conclusion of the appropriate details, we 

anticipate changes to the relevant codes and standards will be made in time for implementation to begin 

by the end of December 2023. 

Yours sincerely, 



 

 

LEE ROWLEY MP 

Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for 

Local Government and Building Safety 

 

 


